Ospringe Parish Council 

___________________________________________________________________
The Parish Council meeting was held on Wednesday 3rd March 2010 in Whitehill Chapel, Painter’s Forstal.  The meeting commenced at 7.30pm.

Present:

A Keel – Chairman 
A Gillatt 
C Hudson


J Newitt



R Simmons


R Taylor


L Melville – Clerk
Apologies:
J Dean-Kimili 


M Seaman


Cllr A Bowles



Cllr C Prescott

Ospringe Parish Council noted with sadness the passing of Ospringe’s oldest resident Mrs Pat Macey, who had been at one time a parish councillor, and always took a great interest in parish council affairs and in the community.

21/10
Signing of Minutes – All were in agreement for the Chairman to sign the Minutes as a true record of the business transacted on 3rd February 2010.
22/10
Matters Arising

Porters Lane traffic issues and junction with Stalisfield Rd – The Chairman had been in regular contact with Kent Highways. Potholes had been repaired and others had reappeared. Chairman has not had a response as to whether Kent Highways will allow parish councils to fund road signs etc.   Stalisfield Rd junction improvements:  Chairman had spoken to Jacobs engineers whose safety assessment of the junction could be less than the £850 quoted.  Chairman will commence process of applying for grant funding towards this consultation from Cllr Prescott, and contact Cllr Bowles to see if he has funding available for any improvements to the junction as a result of the Jacobs consultation.

Street lighting  

OPC’s letter suggesting that Swale KALC buy in some consultancy to sort out the lighting maintenance and electricity supply contracts had been tabled at the last meeting and there was some support for this.  OPC has been asked to write to Chairman John Mills with suggested persons to do this consultancy – we can only suggest Clive Powell at KALC.

Churchmans Farm


Clerk to remind Swale Enforcement asking them to respond to our query re irregular commercial activity outside the planning laws.

North Downs History Project


Kent Archaeological Society are happy to work with local people interested in finding out more about local archaeology.

Litterpick  This will be held on 20th March. Clerk to organise, and purchase bottled water and biscuits for participants
23/10
Parish Councillor Vacancy


There is still one vacancy on the parish council: efforts to fill this to continue.

24/10
Planning

SW/09/1142   Elverland - Application for one traveller caravan for gypsy family. This had gone to Swale Planning Committee and was approved; Swale Planning Officer had written to OPC explaining the reasons for this, which Ospringe Parish Council strongly refute as we believe that this AONB is the wrong location for a caravan.

SW/09/1089&10/0019  Brogdale: application for removal of flagpoles and replacement with lampposts and banners in main car parking area, and:  

SW/10/0036 Brogdale: Change of use of existing cold store to office space.  

Both applications to be decided at Swale Planning committee meeting 4th March and have been recommended for approval. Clerk to write to Swale planning officer with our concerns that the wording in proposed Condition 2 (hours of use): this is not specific enough and the Condition should clearly define what cannot be done after 6.00pm and before 8.00am. Also, we believe the parking issue is not resolved satisfactorily in the suggested approval document.

Dawson’s row Listing: this has been refused by English Heritage but we can respond within 28 days to request a review. Clerk is collating further information.

25/10
Local List Consultation


The deadline for taking part online in the consultation is 11th March. Councillors urged to respond individually via the Swale website.

26/10
Finance


Payments: 


Swale BC grass cutting 2009/10
£167.24

Direct Tech 3rd and final payment 2009/10 street lighting maintenance
£83.04
27/10
Subsidiarity

Clerk and Chairman to meet with Lawrence Young on 11th March to confirm expenditure. After much debate, the following were agreed in order of importance:

1)
Refurbishment of war memorial by volunteer working party
£50


2)
Replacement of safety matting in playground

£7,900 



3)
Additional street signs and works in consultation with Jacobs,


obtaining grants via Cllrs Bowles and Prescott etc where possible
£850.00


4)
Street lighting upgrade

£2,200


5)
Wheeled pool or snooker table

£350


6)
Trees/hedging Painter’s Forstal Road area (also using other funding



where possible, eg free trees from Woodland Trust etc)

£1,000 
(or less)

7)
One picnic table for the playground

£1,000  
(or less)


8)
Extra one-off grass verge cutting

£1,000

All payments ex-VAT which the Parish Council will fund pending reclaim from HMRC. It was agreed that the parish council could also look at using some of our reserve funds if required for some projects.
28/10
Annual Parish Meeting 5th May


The Clerk had obtained a speaker from CPRE Waste Group to talk on issues of waste and recycling.

29/10
Correspondence


Kent Highways – letter to say results of speed limit review will be available in March.


Mid Kent Downs Steering Group – Minutes of last meeting.


Mid Kent downs Steering Group Partnership Newsletter


‘Protect Kent’ (local CPRE) brochure and energy bulletin


Action with Communities in Rural Kent – events flyers


Energy Savings Trust – brochure


KALC - notification of planning information day 13th March


KALC Parish News – to all Councillors


Swale Joint Transportation Board – agenda for meeting Monday 15th March.
30/10
Members’ Reports


Cllr Hudson had attended the KALC Swale branch meeting where our letter re street lighting had been tabled (see 22/10).  A letter had apparently been sent out by KCC saying they would no longer respond to parish councils on highways issues – OPC had not received such a letter and are still communicating with Aprille Hall. Cllr Hudson said a member representative is being sought for Swale Joint Transportation Board.
31/10
Any other business


Cllr Gillatt reported that between Parsonage Oast and the bungalow on Painter’s Forstal Road, mud, grass and bushes had overgrown the path. Cllr Simmons noted that the bushes needed pruning, and the clerk will contact Alan Marolia at Swale asking them to do a one-off clearance of the path and verge. Cllr Gillatt also reported a broken branch hanging from a tree on the green. The Chairman and vice Chairman will deal with this.

Cllr Taylor enquired if the big pond behind Meadow Cottage needed planning permission. Also he noted that some building seemed to be taking place opposite Woodside Bungalow.

The meeting ended at 10.15pm.  Next meeting to be held 7th April 2010.
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